

ACICS Must Go

By Ben Miller June 2016

WWW.AMERICANPROGRESS.ORG



ACICS Must Go

By Ben Miller June 2016

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
 - 4 About ACICS and the accreditor review process
 - 6 Problems with ACICS
 - 29 Conclusion
 - 31 About the author
 - 32 Appendix
 - 36 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

Getting students to apply to and enroll in college can require a lot of creativity at an institution without any brand recognition. Even so, FastTrain College's recruiting tactics took the idea of an exotic approach far too literally. According to a 2014 complaint filed by the U.S. Department of Justice, the Florida-based college chain allegedly hired strippers and attractive women to convince young men to enroll.¹ Sadly, the school appeared to pay more attention to finding provocatively attired recruitment agents than following the law. Last November, a jury convicted the former FastTrain president Alejandro Amor on charges of stealing more than \$6.6 million in federal financial aid by enrolling ineligible students, fabricating high school diplomas, and making false statements to the U.S. Department of Education.² In May 2016, a judge sentenced him to 96 months in prison.³

According to the Department of Justice complaint, FastTrain engaged in these fraudulent practices starting as early as 2009 and continued until the college closed about six weeks after a Federal Bureau of Investigation raid in 2012.⁴ These actions strongly suggest there were serious problems at FastTrain for years.

Somehow, despite all of these issues, the Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, or ACICS—a nonprofit entity tasked with evaluating if FastTrain was of sufficient quality to participate in the federal student aid programs—seemed to find no major problems with the college. In fact, not only did ACICS fail to raise any public alarm bells about FastTrain, it named the school an honor roll institution in 2011 for its "excellent understanding" of the quality assurance process.⁵

Sadly, this disconnect between fraud allegations and praise from ACICS regarding troubled colleges is far from a one-time occurrence. From 2010 to 2015, there were 90 instances where ACICS named campuses or institutions to its honor roll around the same time they were under investigation by state or federal government agents. And the 12 companies that own those campuses are just part of the 17 institutions or corporate entities under investigation that have accessed federal financial aid dollars wholly or in part due to ACICS' decisions. (See Table 1) Allowing so many troubled actors to access the federal financial aid system has cost taxpayers billions of dollars. According to a Center for American Progress analysis, the 17 institutions, campuses, or corporate entities under investigation that ACICS approved have taken in more than \$5.7 billion in federal funds over the past three years. That represents 52 percent of all federal aid dollars received by ACICS-approved colleges during that time period.

The substantial number of troubled actors with access to federal aid dollars thanks to ACICS is a symptom of a larger problem. A detailed review of ACICS policies, procedures, and student outcomes data paint a clear picture of a deeply troubled agency. Our review found that ACICS:

- Accredits a large number of colleges or companies that have been subject to federal or state investigations or settlements
- Takes minimal to no public action against colleges, even when outside investigations or peer agencies raise red flags
- Uses weaker student outcomes measures to judge colleges and sets lower thresholds on these measures compared to other peer agencies
- Produces the worst combined student outcomes of any major accreditation agency
- Conducts inadequate job placement rate verification
- Establishes weaker standards for areas such as recruitment and admission that are typically a source of problems for colleges

In total, these results strongly suggest that ACICS is incapable of acting as a sufficient assessor of college quality and that its repeated poor judgment leaves millions of students and billions of taxpayer dollars at risk.

Fortunately, there is an opportunity to rectify this situation. ACICS must be recognized every few years by the U.S. Department of Education so that the colleges it approves can participate in the federal financial aid programs. This June, a department panel known as the National Advisory Committee on Institutional Quality and Integrity, or NACIQI, will meet to decide ACICS' fate.⁶ This commit-

tee, which is comprised of private citizens appointed by the House, Senate, and the U.S. secretary of education, can recommend that the department terminate ACICS' recognition, presenting an opportunity to protect students and taxpayers in a manner that ACICS has proven incapable of doing.

In response to this upcoming meeting, ACICS is attempting to make a number of last minute changes. (See "Insufficient Changes" text box) This includes replacing its executive director and creating new ethics standards.⁷ While attempting to improve is a laudable goal, these changes are, sadly, too little too late. The agency had a half decade to improve, stemming from its last negative NACIQI review in 2011.⁸ Changes made two months out from the meeting suggest desperation—not a serious commitment to change. And even still, the new proposals fail to address fundamental issues such as weak measures of student success, low thresholds for student achievement, and standards for recruitment, admissions, and job placement that fail to head off problems.

The failures of ACICS also raises questions about the viability and integrity of the overall accreditation system. Its challenges are illustrative of the issues plaguing accreditation writ large—insufficient accountability, overly close connections between accreditors and the colleges they approve, and an emphasis on process over outcomes. Failing to take action against the agency that typifies all of these problems will send an unfortunate message to the other accreditors that any level of poor behavior is acceptable.

Allowing ACICS to persist is simply unacceptable. For the good of both American students and taxpayers, its role as gatekeeper for federal financial aid must be terminated.

About ACICS and the accreditor review process

ACICS is among the largest of the 37 accreditation agencies that the U.S. Department of Education recognizes, and it is the largest that operates across the entire country. Last year, it provided institutions with access to approximately \$3.3 billion in federal financial aid.⁹ According to the Department of Education, the 725 institutions it approves makes it the fourth-largest accreditor in the country, ahead of the agencies that represent the Mid-Atlantic, New England, West, and Northwest.¹⁰ Nearly 400,000 students enroll at the colleges that ACICS oversees.¹¹

ACICS' main federal role is to act as a gatekeeper for financial aid. It is supposed to review colleges on a range of issues—including academic quality; personnel and instructional resources; and financial stability—and decide whether to accredit a given campus. Approval from ACICS grants a college access to the same federal financial aid benefits that any other accreditor can bestow. Institutions that either lose accreditation or are not approved are not eligible for any financial assistance.

ACICS' role as a federal gatekeeper is contingent upon recognition from the Department of Education. For any accrediting agency, obtaining this approval is a multistage process. It starts with going before NACIQI—a federally appointed panel composed of members chosen by the House, Senate, and the secretary of education. That body reviews an accreditation agency's policies and procedures. Due to congressional limitations placed on NACIQI, the committee looks less at the actual content of an accreditor's standards and more at whether the accreditor has standards in required areas, such as student achievement and institutional resources, and whether the agency consistently and rigorously applied its standards when dealing with schools.

Based upon this review, NACIQI can recommend recognizing or continuing to recognize an accreditor or can defer the decision and ask for more information. It can also recommend limiting, suspending, or terminating an accreditor's recognition. Once NACIQI renders a recommendation, a designated senior official in

the Department of Education reviews that choice and can either agree or come up with their own verdict based upon accumulated evidence.¹² The accreditation agency can appeal negative decisions to the secretary of education and then the federal courts.¹³ If this process results in terminating an accreditor's recognition, that severs the agency's link to the federal financial aid system.

Approval from NACIQI can be valid for a range of years. In the case of ACICIS, it went up for review in 2011. After the committee identified several problems, the agency had to return in 2013, where it was then given a three-year period of recognition.¹⁴ That term ends at the NACIQI meeting in late June 2016.

What happens if an accreditation agency is derecognized?

One common misconception about accreditation agencies is that if one were derecognized, every institution it approves automatically loses access to federal financial aid. This is incorrect. Federal law states that an institution whose accreditor loses recognition becomes provisionally certified.¹⁵ This allows the college to still receive federal financial aid. And this provisional certification lasts for 18 months from the date that the U.S. Department of Education terminates an accreditation agency's recognition.

Given the timeframe involved in removing an accreditor's recognition, this 18-month process is likely closer to roughly two years. That is because the termination of an accreditor will become clear well before it ultimately happens. If NACIQI recommends ending an accreditor's recognition, institutions will likely start seeking a new agency to approve them right away. This gives them additional time while the accreditor waits for a senior department official to decide whether to go along with NACIQI's decision, as well as any appeal to the secretary of education. The result would be a more extended process.

Problems with ACICS

A close look at ACICS' recent history, its standards, and the outcomes of the institutions it accredits reveals a series of concerning problems. In particular, we found that ACICS:

- Accredits a large number of colleges or companies that have been subject to federal or state investigations or settlements
- Takes minimal to no public action against colleges, even when outside investigations or peer agencies raise red flags
- Uses weaker student outcomes measures to judge colleges and sets lower thresholds on these measures compared to other peer agencies
- Produces the worst combined student outcomes of any major accreditation agency
- Conducts inadequate job placement rate verification
- Establishes weaker standards for areas such as recruitment and admission that are typically a source of problems for colleges

What follows is a more detailed discussion of these issues.

Accredits a large number of colleges or companies that have been subject to federal or state investigations or settlements

Decisions made by ACICS affect the flow of billions of dollars in federal funds for hundreds of thousands of students. This means that a lot of trust is placed on ACICS to make the right choices in terms of who it lets into or kicks out of the federal financial aid program. Unfortunately, a review of ACICS' decisions over the past several years shows a pattern of approvals and a lack of substantive public action that strongly suggests the agency fails to hold colleges accountable when evidence suggests it should.

As Table 1 demonstrates, at least 17 colleges or chains of colleges accredited partially or entirely by ACICS have been subject to investigations, settlements, and lawsuits from state and federal officials. In most cases, there has been no finding or admission of fault by the college. These schools represent a majority of federal financial aid awarded to ACICS-accredited institutions of higher education. According to a Center for American Progress analysis, the 17 institutions, campuses, or corporate entities under investigation that ACICS approved have taken in more than \$5.7 billion in federal funds over the past three years. That represents 52 percent of all federal aid dollars received by ACICS-approved colleges during that time period.

Additionally troubling is the fact that ACICS appears to have taken minimal to no action against most of these colleges or chains except for occasionally deferring an accreditation decision until its next council meeting. This is based upon a review of publicly posted actions listed by ACICS on its website going back several years.¹⁶ These notifications are crucial for informing the public about findings from accreditors, particularly ones that indicate serious concerns.

For instance, Alta Colleges Inc., the parent company of Westwood College, settled or made agreements with attorneys general in Colorado in 2012 and Illinois in 2015 for approximately \$19.5 million combined.¹⁷ Alta Colleges also settled with the Department of Justice for \$7 million in 2009, although not all the campuses involved in that settlement held ACICS-accreditation at the time.¹⁸ The lawsuits alleged deceptive marketing practices, misrepresenting the value of degrees, and falsifying job placement rates, among other issues—but none of the settlements resulted in an admission of wrongdoing.¹⁹ Yet from August 2010 to December 2015, ACICS never took any serious public actions against the school. In a few instances, it temporarily postponed its approval decision, but it awarded six new grants of accreditation to Westwood campuses in 2011 and renewed accreditation for several branches in 2014.²⁰ Westwood College ceased operations in 2016.²¹

Strikingly, not only did ACICS fail to indicate any major public concern about the multiple settlements between Alta Colleges, the federal government, and state attorneys general but it also held the college up as a model of the accreditation Over the last three years, ACICSapproved colleges that are under state or federal investigation have received more than \$5.7 billion in federal financial aid. process. In both 2010—one year after the Department of Justice settlement with Alta Colleges—and in 2014—one year before the Illinois settlement—ACICS named branches of Westwood College to its "honor roll," a designation for institutions that demonstrate an excellent understanding of the accreditation process.²²

Sadly, Westwood College is not the only institution that ACICS held up as an exemplar of accreditation at the same time the college was under serious investigation. According to Table 1, ACICS acknowledged campuses at 12 of the 17 colleges or companies that faced state or federal investigations as "honor roll" institutions between 2010 and 2015. Combined, these 12 companies received 90 honor roll designations across their campuses during this time period. This includes several instances where that special recognition occurred shortly before or after a major settlement's announcement. While ACICS would not have necessarily known exactly when a settlement is coming, the preceding lawsuits and investigations are public and would have started years earlier.

Corinthian Colleges perfectly highlights ACICS' pattern of celebrating rather than sanctioning troubled actors. This company, which had ACICS-approved campuses under the Everest brand, was effectively shuttered after the U.S. Department of Education delayed the flow of federal funds following concerns about the accuracy of job placement rates.²³ Subsequent thorough reviews of placement rates by the department and the attorney general for California turned up repeated instances of falsified placement rates.²⁴ The California attorney general also recently won a \$1.1 billion judgment against the chain over its advertising practices.²⁵

ACICS never took any public action against Corinthian's campuses when it would have mattered, apart from occasionally deferring accreditation decisions to subsequent council meetings. According to a review of publicly listed council actions dating back to 2010, ACICS re-approved the accreditation of several Corinthian campuses in 2013—just months before the Department of Education started demanding additional documentation on job placement rates.²⁶ Even more perplexing, ACICS recognized two Corinthian College campuses as honor roll institutions in November 2014—roughly five months after the Department of Education started a public process that forced the company to wind down operations.²⁷ In fact, it was not until late 2015—long after the company had already gone bankrupt and sold off most of its campuses—that ACICS placed an Everest campus on "show cause" status—a sanction where an accreditor asks a college to prove why it should not lose its accreditation.²⁸ Not only did ACICS do nothing about Corinthian but it also remains, to this day, unwilling to admit it made any mistakes in its oversight of that college chain. When asked by members of the U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions about his agency's oversight of Corinthian, former ACICS Executive Director Albert Gray stated his organization "found no evidence that they [Corinthian] lied to their students or defrauded them."²⁹ He also noted that none of Corinthian's campuses were out of compliance with ACICS standards when the Department of Education took action against the company. And he refused to admit any sort of error, telling Sen. Chris Murphy (D-CT),"I'd be the first to admit that accreditors like any other organization make mistakes. This was not one of those mistakes."³⁰

Unfortunately, ACICS has not released any public documentation detailing what its reviews did or did not turn up when it approved these problematic colleges. As a result, we can only see the public actions the agency took—not what it did or did not find. For example, ACICS denied a request from this report's author for documents related to Corinthian Colleges, even after obtaining permission for their release from the trustee that is legally allowed to speak on behalf of the company.³¹ Therefore, it is not known whether the persistent presence of poor-performing colleges is due to insufficient enforcement of standards, a lack of sufficient rigor of the standards, or some other problem. But regardless of the underlying cause, the outcome is the same—many ACICS-accredited colleges have had problems with areas that the agency's standards should be catching.

TABLE 1 Institutions accredited by ACICS and investigated by state and federal government actors

Company (institutional brands)	Summary of problem	Year placed on ACICS honor roll	Campus(es) placed on ACICS honor roll	ACICS sanctions
Alta Colleges Inc. (Westwood College, Redstone College)	Alta settled in 2009 with the U.S. Department of Justice, or DOJ, for \$7 million following charges of falsifying claims for federal aid. Not all of these campuses were accredited by ACICS. Alta was also sued by the Colorado attorney general for misleading students and by the Illinois attorney general for abusive practices in marketing a criminal justice program. These were settled for \$4.5 million in 2012 and \$15 million in 2015, respectively. None of the three settlements included an admission of wrongdoing. Westwood College ceased operations in 2016.	2010 2014	Westwood College (Los Angeles, California) Westwood College (Denver North and South campuses, Colorado)	No record
American Commercial College	The DOJ joined a whistleblower lawsuit alleg- ing that the college lied about the percentage of its revenue received from the U.S. Depart- ment of Education. In 2014, the college's owner was sentenced to 24 months in prison and ordered to repay nearly \$975,000 after pleading guilty to theft of federal financial aid.	None	Not applicable	Suspended accredita- tion for three campuses in 2012 and renewed two others in 2013.
Anamarc College	Anamarc was raided by the FBI in 2014 after an abrupt closure. The sister and brother- in-law of the college's owners were sued for allegedly stealing more than \$450,000 from the school. In 2015, they settled the suit for several hundreds of thousands of dollars and no admission of wrongdoing.	None	Not applicable	Withdrew accreditation in 2014 after the col- lege announced it was closing.
Career Education Corporation (Brooks Institute, Harrington College of Design, International Academy of Design and Technology,	The corporation settled for \$10.25 million with the New York state attorney general in 2013 over allegations of falsifying job place- ment rates and was separately investigated by nearly 20 states' attorneys general for potential violations of statues and regulations.	2009	Harrington College of Design (Chicago, Illinois); Sanford-Brown (Atlanta, Georgia; Houston and Northloop Houston, Texas; Middleburg Heights, Ohio; Fort Lau- derdale, Florida; Garden City, New York; Landover, Maryland; New York City; Trevose, Pennsylvania)	Issued show cause directive to the cor- poration in December 2011. Vacated show cause directive for most campuses in April 2012 but placed four cam- puses on probation.
Le Cordon Bleu, Missouri College, Pittsburgh Career Institute, Sanford-Brown)*	The U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, and the Federal Trade Commission, or FTC, are also investigating the company. The corporation did not admit to wrongdoing in the settlement.	2011	Brooks Institute (Santa Barbara and Ventura, California); International Academy of Design and Technology (Orlando, Florida; San Antonio, Texas; and Seattle, Washington); Le Cordon Bleu (Orlando, Florida); Sanford-Brown (Crans- ton, Rhode Island)	Renewed accreditation for campuses in 2013, 2014, and 2015. Pitts- burgh Career Institute is currently on show cause status.

Company (institutional brands)	Summary of problem	Year placed on ACICS honor roll	Campus(es) placed on ACICS honor roll	ACICS sanctions	
Computer Systems Institute	The Department of Education denied the insti- tute's recertification application to participate in federal student aid programs in 2016 for allegedly falsifying job placement rates. The college has not closed but is no longer eligible for federal aid.	None	Not applicable	Withdrew accredita- tion in 2016 after the Department of Education removed the institute from its federal aid programs.	
		2009	Everest College (San Bernardino and Ontario, California)		
Corinthian Colleges Inc. (Everest)*	The company was placed on a 21-day delay in receiving federal financial aid by the Depart- ment of Education in 2014 for refusing to comply with a request for job placement rate data in a timely manner. Later, the department and attorneys general in California and Massa-	2010	Everest Institute (Pittsburgh, Pennsylva- nia); Everest University (Orange Park, Tampa, and Pompano Beach, Florida)	Issued show cause orders to three cam- puses in December 2015. In April 2016, issued show cause orders to all campuses	
	chusetts announced findings of investigations that showed widespread falsification of job	inced findings of investigations Everest Collection idespread falsification of job 2013 ton, Colorado		based on financial reasons and placed three campuses on probation.	
	2014 nette Park, II est Universit	Everest College (Merrio- nette Park, Illinois); Ever- est University (Pompano Beach, Florida)			
Daymar College	Sued by the Kentucky attorney general for allegedly violating the Consumer Protection Act, including allegations of lying about trans- ferability of credits. Settled in 2015 for \$12.4 million with no admission of wrongdoing.	None	Not applicable	No record	
Education Affiliates Inc. (Fortis)*	Settled with the DOJ in 2015 for \$13 million to resolve allegations of using fake high schools to help students illegally obtain federal student aid. Many of these concerns involved a branch not accredited by ACICS, but one suit included a campus in Alabama that was ACICS accredited. The company did not admit any wrongdoing.	2015	Orange Park, Florida	Renewed accreditation in 2013 and 2014 and issued a show cause order in 2015, which was vacated in 2016.	
Education Management Corporation (Art Institutes, Brown College, Brown Mackie College)*	The company settled lawsuits in 2015 brought by the DOJ and several states' attorneys general for \$95.5 million and \$102.8 million, respectively. The lawsuits stemmed from allegations of illegal and deceptive recruiting practices. The company did not admit to any wrongdoing in the settlement.	2009 2015	Art Institute of Phoenix Art Institute of York, Pennsylvania	Denied request for accreditation extension for one campus in 2014 but renewed accredita- tion for several cam- puses in 2015. Issued show cause order based on financial reasons to five campuses in April 2016.	
FastTrain College	The college used exotic dancers to recruit stu- dents and was raided by the FBI in 2012 after taking in federal aid for individuals who did not have high school diplomas. The college is now closed.	2011	Clearwater, Jacksonville, Miami, Pembroke Pines, and Tampa, Florida	No record	

.....

Company (institutional brands)	Summary of problem	Year placed on ACICS honor roll	Campus(es) placed on ACICS honor roll	ACICS sanctions	
Globe University and Minnesota School of Business	Both institutional brands were sued by Min- nesota's attorney general in 2014 for allegedly misrepresenting transferability of credits and marketing programs that lacked proper approvals for graduates to get jobs. The trial is currently ongoing, and the institution denies the charges.	2012	Globe University (Eau Claire, La Crosse, Middle- ton, and Madison East, Wisconsin; Minneapolis and Woodbury, Min- nesota; Sioux Falls, South Dakota)	No record	
ITT Educational Services Inc.	The communication of the 2014 and	2009	Albany, New York; Boise, Idaho; Chantilly, Virginia; Dunmore, Pennsylvania; Jacksonville, Florida; Murray, Utah; San Diego; Tampa, Florida		
	The company was investigated in 2014 and 2015 by state attorneys general, the SEC, and the DOJ for its recruitment activities, among other issues. Also sued by the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau for concerns around its private student loans. None of the investigations have concluded in a settlement yet, and there has been no admission of wrongdoing.	nd Albuquerque, New g Mexico; Cordova, Tennes see; Earth City, Missouri; Hilliard, Ohio; Omaha, Nebraska; Orland Park,		Issued show cause order in April 2016.	
		2011	Little Rock, Arkansas; Liverpool, New York; Thornton, Colorado		
Kaplan Higher Education (Kaplan, TESST College of Technology, Texas School of Business)*+	In 2014, Kaplan entered into an assurance of voluntary compliance with the Florida attor-	2010	Kaplan College (Bakers- field and Sacramento, California)	No record	
	ney general because of allegedly misleading marketing claims and enrollment practices. A year later, it settled with the DOJ for \$1.3 mil- lion over employing unqualified instructors at	2011	Kaplan Career Institute (Pittsburgh, Pennsyl- vania)		
	certain Texas campuses. Kaplan did not admit to any wrongdoing.	2014	Kaplan Career Institute (Harrisburg, Pennsyl- vania)		
Lincoln Technical Institute*	Entered into a settlement agreement with the Massachusetts attorney general in 2015 for nearly \$1 million to forgive student loans for graduates from its criminal justice program, which had allegedly falsified placement statistics. Lincoln Tech did not admit to any wrongdoing.	2009	Brockton, Massachusetts; Lincoln, Rhode Island; Lowell, Massachusetts	No record	
National College	National College was sued by the Kentucky attorney general in 2011 for allegedly misrep- resenting job placement rates. The suit is still ongoing, and the college denies the charges.	2011	Bartlett, Bristol, Madison, Memphis, and Nashville, Tennessee; Charlot- tesville, Danville, Har- risonburg, Lynchburg, Martinsville, and Salem, Virginia; Princeton, West Virginia; Stow, Ohio	No record	

.....

Company (institutional brands)	Summary of problem	Year placed on ACICS honor roll	Campus(es) placed on ACICS honor roll	ACICS sanctions
Salter College	Salter College reached a \$3.75 million settle- ment in 2014 with the Massachusetts attorney general over allegedly questionable recruit- ment tactics and job placement numbers. Salter did not admit to any wrongdoing.	None	Not applicable	No record
Spencerian College	The Kentucky attorney general sued the col- lege in 2013 for allegedly misrepresenting job placement numbers. The case is still ongoing, and the college denies the charges.	2009	Louisville, Kentucky	No record

*Accredited by multiple agencies

*Includes campuses later sold to Education Corporation of America

Source: See Appendix.

Takes minimal to no action against colleges, even when outside investigations or peer agencies raise red flags

While each individual campus only has one accreditation agency that grants it access to the federal financial aid programs, a corporate owner can have different accreditors for different institutional locations. Thus, it is possible to judge how ACICS handled problematic corporate chains that had other campuses approved by a different accreditor. While this comparison shows that ACICS is not the only accreditation agency that fails to take action against problematic colleges, it did miss opportunities to act.

Corinthian Colleges highlights a good example of how ACICS failed to act relative to peer accreditors. While no agency removed Corinthian's accreditation before the U.S. Department of Education acted, the Accrediting Commission of Career Schools and Colleges, or ACCSC, took several steps to raise concerns about the company's activities.

According to a Department of Education letter, ACCSC raised concerns as early as 2010 about Corinthian's job placement rates. An August 2014 letter from the department to the CEO of Corinthian Colleges noted that ACCSC issued a show-cause directive to the Everest branch in Decatur, Georgia, in December 2010 regarding concerns about poor job placement rates and student outcomes.³² Over the next 16 months, ACCSC demanded additional information about job placement rates, questioning their accuracy.³³ Though the Department of Education let-

ter notes that ACCSC ceased its data requests around April 2012 after Corinthian closed the campus facing the most concerns, there is still a record of the agency asking critical questions about the accuracy of what Corinthian reported and introducing intermediate sanctions.³⁴ There is no similar public evidence of ACICS doing the same.

The same pattern of ACCSC inquiry and ACICS silence repeated itself in 2014. In a May 12, 2014, filing before the Securities and Exchange Commission, Corinthian reported that ACCSC had placed the company on an employment verification process due to the numerous allegations against it.³⁵ This process required Corinthian to obtain independent verification of at least 25 percent of job placements at the ACCSC-approved campuses. This employment verification request occurred before the Department of Education's public action against Corinthian in June and July 2014. There is no public record of ACICS raising any concerns about Corinthian's job placement data during this time.

The differing approaches continued even after Corinthian's problems came to light in the summer of 2014. On July 31, 2014, shortly after Corinthian and the Department of Education finalized an agreement to wind down the company's operations, ACCSC issued a warning against five of the corporation's campuses.³⁶ Less than two months later—on September 15, 2014—it sent a warning to all of the corporation's locations.³⁷ Then on October 10, 2014, it terminated the accreditation for campuses in Cross Lanes, West Virginia, and Eagan, Minnesota.³⁸ Over that same period of time, ACICS took no public actions against Corinthian.

It is unclear whether ACICS took any substantive private action against Corinthian Colleges. In an October 2015 letter to the Center for American Progress, ACICS noted that 106 reviews of Corinthian campuses resulted in 31 issues at 22 campuses. But it notes that in nearly all cases, the institution fixed the issue.³⁹

It appears that, in some cases, actions by other accreditors may have encouraged colleges to move to ACICS. Kaplan College and Kaplan Institute campuses consolidated all their locations under ACICS at the same time they faced scrutiny from other accreditation agencies. In its 2013 annual report, the then-owner of Kaplan College and Kaplan Institute, The Washington Post Company—which was later renamed Graham Holdings Company—reported that both ACCSC and the Council on Occupational Education, or COE, had placed its campuses on negative sanctions for failing to meet student achievement standards.⁴⁰ In that same filing, the Washington Post Company noted that it switched all Kaplan campuses that had national accreditation to ACICS from ACCSC and COE.⁴¹ There was no mention in that filing of any accreditation concerns raised by ACICS, and the agency took no public negative actions against Kaplan except for deferring its accreditation decision to subsequent council meetings. All those Kaplan campuses were later sold to Education Corporation of America.

To be clear, this analysis does not mean that the steps taken by ACCSC or other accreditors were sufficient. That agency too could have been quicker to act—especially when it caught job placement rate problems at Corinthian several years prior to the college's collapse. But ACCSC's greater actions relative to ACICS further highlights how the latter agency failed in its oversight responsibility.

Weaker student outcomes measures and thresholds

Westwood College obtained accreditation from ACICS for several additional campuses in 2011.⁴² Those campuses previously had approval from ACCSC. When asked about the switch, ACCSC's executive director testified before a congressional committee that Westwood "told us directly that it was because they were unable to meet our standards particularly with regard to student achievement."⁴³

Westwood's choice to transfer its accreditation to ACICS is not particularly surprising. After all, the agency requires the institutions it approves to meet less demanding student outcomes measures. And the measures it does use have lower performance thresholds than most similar accreditation agencies. (See Table 2)

ACICS requires colleges to meet minimum thresholds for retention and placement rates.⁴⁴ Of the seven major national accreditors, four rely on graduation rates instead of retention rates. (see Table 2)⁴⁵ Graduation rates are a tougher measure than retention rates since they require that any multiple-year program will have to ensure that students both return and finish their program. And the one other accreditor that uses a retention rate standard has a threshold that is 10 percentage points higher than the one used by ACICS.

ACICS' standard for placement rates has similar problems. Of the six national accreditors that require a placement rate, only one—the agency that accredits primarily cosmetology programs—has an acceptable threshold as low as the one ACICS uses: 60 percent.⁴⁶ And that agency also uses a completion rate. As the table below shows, only the Distance Education Accrediting Commission has weaker student outcome thresholds among the major national accreditors.

TABLE 2 Comparison of student outcome thresholds by national accreditor

Accreditor	Rate type	Threshold	Placement rate threshold
Accrediting Bureau of Health Education Schools	Retention	70%	70%
Accrediting Commission of Career Schools and Colleges	Completion	36% to 84% depending on program length	68%
Accrediting Council for Continuing Education and Training	Completion	67%	70%
Council on Occupational Education	Completion	60%	70%
Distance Education Accrediting Commission	Neither	Not applicable	None
National Accrediting Commission of Career Arts and Science	Completion	50%	60%
Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools	Retention	60%	60%

Sources: Accrediting Commission of Career Schools and Colleges, "Standards of Accreditation" (2015), available at http://www.accsc.org/ UploadedDocuments/July%202015/ACCSC%20Standards%20of%20Accreditation%20and%20Bylaws%20-%20070115.pdf; U.S. Department of Education, *Current Practice of Recognized Accreditors Student Achievement Standards* (2016), available at http://www2.ed.gov/admins/finaid/ accred/studachievementsds-fulltext.doc.

When compared to other accreditors, ACICS' weaker standards create differential treatment for colleges. This is especially true among those that split their campuses among multiple accreditors. The result is that campuses owned by national chains that share the same standardized curriculum, student supports, and other processes and content get judged based on different requirements. For example, Career Education Corporation's Le Cordon Bleu College of Culinary Arts has some campuses accredited by ACICS, while others are accredited by ACCSC.⁴⁷ Corinthian Colleges also had accreditation from different agencies depending on the campus.⁴⁸ This split accreditation status raises the question of whether the weaker standards truly are sufficient.

Poor student outcomes

The weaker outcomes standards set by ACICS appear to translate into the worst overall outcomes on student results of any major accreditation agency. For instance, a 2015 review by the Center for American Progress found that 21 percent of students attending an institution approved by ACICS had defaulted on their federal loans within three years of leaving school.⁴⁹ Not only is that among the highest figure for all major accreditors, but ACICS students are also more likely to borrow—and when they do borrow—they take on higher amounts of debt than students at institutions approved by other accreditors.⁵⁰ This means that the poor debt outcomes are more common and affect more students at ACICS-approved colleges than elsewhere. For instance, among students who entered repayment, ACICS had nearly one-third more defaulters than fellow accreditor Middle States Commission on Higher Education—an agency that had 234,000 more borrowers.⁵¹

Other analyses have found similar results. A November report by ProPublica determined that ACICS' graduation rate, nonrepayment rate, and median debt levels for graduates were the worst of any national accreditation agency.⁵² It found that the percentage of borrowers not repaying their loans three years after leaving school was 60 percent at ACICS-accredited institutions. No other accreditor had a majority of students not repaying. Similarly, ACICS' graduation rate of 35 percent was 16 percentage points worse than the next national accreditor.⁵³

ACICS has repeatedly denied there is a problem with these poor results. In response to concerns about the outcomes of the institutions it accredits, ACICS noted that the default rate was below the threshold at which institutions lose access to the federal aid programs and said it monitors the default rates of colleges.⁵⁴ An ACICS representative also told ProPublica that the accreditor's results were due to the types of students it enrolls.⁵⁵ That argument is not necessarily accurate according to detailed reviews of literature around student default, which found that race and ethnicity do matter for default but that degree completion status is typically the strongest predictor of default.⁵⁶

Data from the U.S. Department of Education further highlight ACICS' shortcomings. In late 2015, the Department of Education released comprehensive performance data by agency.⁵⁷ These data show that of the colleges accredited by ACICS:

- 82 percent—554 out of 676 institutions—are in the bottom one-third nationally for three-year repayment rates.
- **62 percent**—389 out of 628 institutions—are in the bottom one-third nationally in terms of earnings 10 years after enrollment for individuals receiving federal aid.
- **57 percent**—362 out of 632 institutions—are in the bottom one-third nationally in terms of the percentage of students who received federal aid and are earning more than a high school graduate 10 years after entering school.⁵⁸

In fact, just 13 ACICS-accredited colleges are in the top one-third of all colleges nationally in terms of repayment rate.⁵⁹ And fewer than 20 meet the same bar for earnings and percentage of federally aided students with earnings above a high school graduate.⁶⁰ While other accreditors also have poor earnings results, ACICS has the worst repayment performance of any major agency.⁶¹

The table below shows how ACICS institutions fared in terms of student outcomes and where that performance compares to the other major regional and national accreditation agencies.

TABLE 3 Summary of student outcomes at ACICS schools

Measure	Repayment rate	Graduation rate	Default rate	Schools in bottom third of repayment rate
ACICS	40%	35%	22%	82%
Versus largest national accreditors	Worst	Worst	2nd worst	Worst

Sources: Annie Waldman, "Who Keeps Billions of Taxpayer Dollars Flowing to For-Profit Colleges? These Guys," ProPublica, November 3, 2015, available at https://www.propublica.org/article/accreditors-billions-of-taxpayer-dollars-flowing-to-for-profit-colleges; Ben Miller, "Up to the Job?: National Accreditation and College Outcomes" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/higher-education/report/2015/09/08/119248/up-to-the-job/; CAP analysis of data from U.S. Department of Education, "Performance Data by Accreditor," available at http://www2.ed.gov/admins/finaid/accred/summaryoutcomesdataxls (last accessed May 2016).

How many campuses exactly?

ACICS approves many institutions of higher education. With roughly 725 colleges and 400,000 students affected by its choices, terminating the agency's recognition would have ramifications for a large number of people.

However, this does not mean that ACICS is too big to fail. A closer look at the company's data reveals more complexity to its overall numbers.

First the numbers: According to U.S. Department of Education data, ACICS accredits 725 different campuses.⁶² But the actual number of schools it approves is far lower. That is because contained within that large figure are a number of branch campuses that, from the federal government's perspective, are treated as one school when it comes to federal financial aid. ITT Technical Institute provides a perfect example of this phenomenon. At first glance, ITT has 140 campuses across the country.⁶³ But in federal financial aid terms, it has two main campuses—one in Indianapolis and one in Washington state. This is not the only organization in such a position. Removing all the branch campuses from the data reveals that ACICS accredits 269 main campuses—a 63 percent reduction.

Not all of these campuses, however, still operate. For example, five Westwood College campuses show up in the data. But that chain discontinued operations in March 2016.⁶⁴ Including the Westwood campuses, there are 32 institutions listed in the data that have closed or are closing.⁶⁵ This number includes campuses such as those operating under the Le Cordon Bleu brand, which may not have closed entirely but are no longer enrolling new students and are phasing out.⁶⁶ That leaves 237 campuses es—less than one-third of the original total.

Many of these remaining main campuses, however, are part of larger corporate entities or multiple branches of the same brand. For example, Education Corporation of America has 21 different campuses in the data spread across the Kaplan, TESST College of Technology, and Virginia College brands. Those first two officially operate under the Brightwood name.⁶⁷ Were these schools to seek a new accreditor, they would do so as a group, lessening the number of choices that have to be made. While determining common ownership at for-profit colleges that are not publicly traded is not always feasible, combining campuses to the corporate entity or at least treating all campuses with a common name as one place suggests that ACICS accredits about 174 entities. While not insignificant, this is one-quarter of the original number.

Inadequate job placement rate verification

Simply setting weak standards is not the only problem with ACICS' outcomes measures. It also needs to verify that the data presented by colleges are accurate and trustworthy. Yet, the process used by ACICS to verify colleges' claims is inadequate, especially compared to other accreditation agencies. This is a particular issue with ACICS' enforcement of job placement rates, which, under its standards, must be at least 60 percent for each program and institution it approves.⁶⁸

ACICS has known for years that job placement rate accuracy matters. When the agency went before NACIQI in 2011, U.S. Department of Education staff raised concerns that the agency did not properly evaluate student outcomes at the program level.⁶⁹ In response, ACICS updated its standards to include requests for placement rates and other outcomes data from institutions at the program level.⁷⁰ Moreover, the final Department of Education staff report issued in 2013 noted that ACICS was expanding regular verification of placement rates to start with 20 percent of campuses and then independently auditing these figures when colleges sought accreditation renewal.⁷¹

A review of actual ACICS accreditation documents suggests this verification process leaves a great deal to be desired. Team reports produced by ACICS include a discussion of the job placement rate verification done when it reviews colleges. As the image below shows, this verification process during the site visit consists of calling a tiny number of individuals in each program who were supposedly placed or calling employers to see if the reported job information is accurate. In this instance, verification involved 18 calls for programs that appear to have enrolled several hundred students.⁷² Even more troubling, just eight of these calls were successful contacts.⁷³

FIGURE 1 Example ACICS placement rate verification from team report
 9.18 Was the team able to verify the backup documentation to support the placement rate for the program(s) as reported on the last Campus Accountability Report submitted to the Council? ∑ Yes □ No □ Not Applicable (there have been no graduates)
How many calls to employers or graduates were attempted? The following number of calls was made to employers for the following programs: Academic Associate's degree in paralegal - 3 Bachelor's degree in Criminal Justice - 15
How many calls to employers or graduates were successful? The following number of calls, by program, was successful: Academic Associate's degree in paralegal - 1 Bachelor's degree in Criminal Justice - 7.
How many of the successful contacts confirmed the employment of the graduate as reported on the CAR? Please explain any discrepancy between the number of successful contacts and confirmations. All of the successful contacts confirmed the employment of the graduate as reported on the 2013 CAR.
9.19 Was documentation on file to verify graduates classified on the CAR as "not available for placement"? Yes No Not Applicable
Source: Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, "Reevaluation Visit Report: Westwood College Anaheim" (2014), p. 36–37.

Requirements from another accreditation agency only further highlights ACICS' inadequacy in job placement rate verification. At ACCSC, placement rate verification is a far more rigorous process. The agency requires that colleges renewing their accreditation contract with an independent entity to verify at least 50 percent of all placements.⁷⁴ This independent entity cannot have any other financial relationship with the institution. In addition to this process, ACCSC randomly selects a portion of its institutions each year to go through an additional verification process.

ACCSC accreditation documents show the effects of a more rigorous process of verifying job placement rates. This image from an ACCSC accreditation report shows complete verification of all results using an independent third party. While this sample represents a larger share than the 50 percent of graduates usually required for independent verification by ACCSC, it presents a much stronger attempt to gauge results for a meaningful share of the student body.⁷⁵

Independ	The second second second second second	the second se	tial Employme tutional Rates		rification
Annual Re	port Yea	ir 👘	Na	me of C	ompany
2014		CompliancePoint			
Total number of students sampled		Total number of available students to sample*		Sample size percentage	
215		215		100%**	
Verified as Correct	Verifi	ed as Different	Unable to Ve	rify	Verified as Not Correct
80% (172 of 215)	3%	6 (6 of 215))	17% (37 of 215)		0

215 records and CompliancePoint's cover letter states that the company "performed a total of 215 graduate placement audits and verified 178 as employed." This appears to represent a 100% sample of all graduates classified as employed in field on Graduation and Employment Chart for the three programs submitted to ACCSC in the 2014 Annual Report.

Source: Accrediting Commission of Career Schools and Colleges, "Team Summary Report: Le Cordon Bleu College of Culinary Arts San Francisco, California" (2015), p. 2.

Other oversight work conducted by the Department of Education suggests that this lackluster verification is not unusual at ACICS. In January 2016, the department denied an application from Computer Systems Institute to recertify its participation in the federal financial aid programs.⁷⁶ This school, which operates in Illinois and Massachusetts, was accredited by ACICS in 2014.⁷⁷ In an April 2016 letter denying Computer Systems Institute's appeal, the Department of Education noted that ACICS attempted to verify just 5.8 percent—15 out of 255—of placed graduates from a health care career program and 7 percent—6 out of 56—of a

business career program.⁷⁸ According to the Department of Education denial letter, nowhere among the small number of calls did ACICS manage to discover that 42 graduates from the health care program and 13 graduates from the business career program were said to be employed by companies that did not even exist.⁷⁹

The questionable nature of ACICS' placement rate verification is unsurprising given who it relied upon to assist in its creation. According to a PowerPoint on its verification process, ACICS relied on a working group made up of 11 institutions. Seven of those have faced legal issues related to job placement rates, though none have admitted to any wrongdoing, and not all of them have reached settlements stemming from a lawsuit alleging problems in this area: Corinthian Colleges, Career Education Corporation, the Education Management Corporation, ITT Technical Institute, Kaplan Higher Education, Westwood College, and Sullivan University System, the owners of Spencerian College. As for the presentation itself? It was co-delivered with someone from Corinthian Colleges.⁸⁰

Recently, ACICS announced plans to increase verification in its placement rate process.⁸¹ Now, instead of calling a tiny sample of placed graduates, it plans to task a single person during a college's review with verifying all placements. This will include calling all graduates reported as placed, as well as their employer if the student cannot be reached.⁸² While this seems laudable, the ability to execute such a plan is questionable. A moderately trained reviewer with only two or, at most, three days to work—the typical length of an on-site accreditation visit—will likely have a great deal of trouble placing enough calls to meet the demands of a moderate-to-large campus. Limiting itself to such a short period of time for verification also makes it more likely that ACICS will be unable to tell the difference between falsi-fied placements and ones where they simply could not reach the proper person.

Weaker recruitment standards

While job placement rates are a major problem for judging the success of graduates, the standards that govern who an institution admits matter just as much. Failing to exercise sufficient due diligence in admissions and recruitment may lead to pressuring students to enroll who do not truly want to be there and are not set up to succeed. Unfortunately, ACICS' recruitment and admissions standards appear to be insufficiently rigorous to protect against problematic recruitment and admissions behavior. This is particularly evident in contrast to ACCSC.

For starters, the basic objectives of recruitment and admission differ between the two agencies. ACCSC states that recruitment efforts should be focused on "attracting students who are qualified and likely to complete and benefit from the training."⁸³ By contrast, ACICS talks about ensuring that those who enroll are "accorded equal educational opportunity."⁸⁴ While that phrase may sound good, it provides no functional protection for students and could arguably be twisted to condone admitting unqualified applicants in the name of equality.

ACICS' standards also explicitly allow a weak standard of documentation for determining if students completed high school—an area that has to led legal problems for colleges in the past. Federal student aid regulations require that students need to earn a high school diploma or its equivalent in order to receive federal financial aid.⁸⁵ Those who do not meet this criteria can only participate in the federal aid programs in limited circumstances.⁸⁶ Unfortunately, several colleges or companies approved by ACICS, such as FastTrain and Education Affiliates Inc., have faced allegations that they admitted students with falsified high school diplomas.⁸⁷ Education Affiliates' settlement with this issue mostly involved campuses that were not approved by ACICS and did not include an admission of wrongdoing. Despite these issues, ACICS allows institutions to simply collect a signed statement from a student that they received a high school diploma or its equivalent.⁸⁸ It does not require actual verification of the diploma or its equivalent. By contrast, ACCSC treats such student statements as insufficient in documenting that they have a high school diploma or its equivalent.⁸⁹

ACCSC also explicitly prohibits recruiting activity in places colleges have exploited in the past, such as in "settings where prospective students cannot reasonably be expected to make informed and considered enrollment decisions such as in or near welfare offices, unemployment lines, food stamp centers, homeless shelters, or other similar settings." ⁹⁰ ACICS' standards do not mention this issue.

Similarly, ACCSC sets stronger restrictions than ACICS on what activities recruiters can engage in with respect to the rest of the admissions process, as well as who can or cannot serve as a recruiter. ACCSC standards say that individuals whose primary responsibilities include recruiting and admissions can neither "assist prospective students in completing application forms for financial aid" nor "become involved in admission testing or admission decisions."⁹¹ By contrast, ACICS standards just say that these individuals "may not make final decisions" related to financial aid, presumably allowing them to help prospective students complete aid forms and help in the admissions decisions.⁹² Moreover, ACCSC also requires institutions to exclusively use their own personnel for recruiting activities.⁹³ ACICS only requires that anyone contracted out not be "generally unfamiliar" with a college and also permits paying for referrals as long as it is fully disclosed and allowable under applicable federal and state laws.⁹⁴

The box below presents condensed versions of the recruitment and admissions standards at both agencies.

Comparison of ACCSC and ACICS recruitment and admissions standards (emphasis added)

ACCSC Standards

A. Recruitment

Schools must observe ethical practices and procedures in the recruitment of students and must, at a minimum, adhere to the standards of recruitment to follow:

- A school's recruitment efforts focus on attracting students who are qualified and likely to complete and benefit from the education and training provided by the school and not simply obtaining enrollments.
- A school's recruitment efforts describe the school to prospective students fully and accurately and follow practices that permit prospective students to make informed and considered enrollment decisions without undue pressure.

ACICS Standards

3-1-410 Admissions and Recruitment

It is up to an institution to establish its own admissions criteria. It is the responsibility of ACICS to ensure that all who are enrolled are **accorded equal educational opportunity.**

The ultimate responsibility for the activities of an institution's employees, vendors, contractors, or agents in the referral, recruiting, evaluation, and admissions processes always remains with the institution. An institution **may not delegate without supervision** these activities to anyone whose economic incentives are to recruit prospects through means that are unethical or subject to public criticism or to admit ill prepared applicants.

ACCSC Standards

- A school only uses its own employees to conduct student recruiting activities and is prohibited from engaging employment agencies to recruit prospective students. Schools under common ownership may employ a single recruiter.
- 4. A school is responsible to its students and prospective students for the actions and representations of its recruiters and representatives and, therefore, selects these individuals with the utmost care and provides adequate training and proper supervision. A school has and enforces an acceptable code of conduct for all school personnel whose primary responsibilities are to engage in recruiting and admissions functions prior to and during admission and matriculation.

•••

- A school's personnel are trained and qualified to engage in recruiting activities and may only use a title that accurately represents the individual's primary duties.
- A school complies with applicable federal and state laws and regulations pertaining to student recruitment.
- A school approves all promotional materials used by school personnel in advance and accepts full responsibility for the materials used.
- 8. A school has in place policies and procedures and takes reasonable steps to ensure that its personnel do not make false, exaggerated, or misleading statements about the school, its personnel, its training, its services, or its accredited status and to ensure that its personnel do not make explicit or implicit promises of employment or salary prospects to prospective students.

ACICS Standards

The institution may not contract, directly or indirectly, with third parties who are generally unfamiliar with the institution. "Non employees" are independent contractors who are not considered "employees" under the Internal Revenue Code.

Institutions participating in Title IV programs must be aware of regulations imposed by the U.S. Department of Education as they apply to recruiting practices.

3-1-411 Admissions

The admissions policy shall conform to the institution's mission, shall be publicly stated, and shall be administered as written. The following minimums apply:

- a) The requirements for students admitted to programs leading to a certificate, diploma, or degree shall include graduation from high school or its equivalent, or demonstration of the student's ability to complete the program, as provided for by governing laws.
- b) It is the responsibility of the institution to maintain student records which reflect the requirements for admission of all students.
- 3 1 412. Recruitment

Recruiting shall be ethical and compatible with the educational objectives of the institution. The **allocation** of an institution's financial resources for purposes of recruitment shall be consistent with the stated mission of the institution. The following minimums apply:

ACCSC Standards

- 9. A school internally reviews and evaluates its recruiting policies and procedures and the performance of personnel involved in recruiting activities for compliance with accrediting standards and applicable law and regulation at least once annually, and maintains documentation of the review and evaluation. The Commission, at its discretion, may require a school to audit its recruiting activities for compliance with accreditation standards or applicable law and regulation using a qualified independent third-party that is approved by the Commission prior to the verification review being conducted.
- 10. A school shall not permit its personnel to engage in recruiting activities in settings where prospective students cannot reasonably be expected to make informed and considered enrollment decisions such as in or near welfare offices, unemployment lines, food stamp centers, homeless shelters, or other similar settings. A school may, however, engage in recruiting activities at employment opportunity centers operated under government auspices, provided that the school has permission to do so and that all other recruitment and admissions requirements are met.

• • •

 A school shall not permit its personnel whose primary responsibilities include recruiting and admissions activities to assist prospective students in completing application forms for financial aid.

ACICS Standards

- a) An institution shall ensure that any person or entity engaged in admissions or recruitment activities on its behalf is communicating current and accurate information regarding courses and programs, *student achievement disclosures* ... services, tuition, terms, and operating policies. *The institution must maintain documentation that demonstrates that it systematically monitors its recruitment activities*.
- b) No prospective student names obtained as a result of a survey, canvass, promise of future employment or income while a student, or other marketing activity by an institution may be used for recruitment purposes unless the name of that institution is clearly identified and purposes of such activity are communicated to the respondent. This does not preclude the use of surveys or other studies to determine the employment needs and the educational desires of the local community.
- c) An institution shall conform to the laws and regulations of each of the states in which it operates and shall ensure that each of its representatives is properly licensed or registered as required by the laws of that state.
- d) Representatives of an institution shall use only those titles which accurately reflect their actual duties and responsibilities. Recruitment and enrollment personnel may not be designated as counselors or advisors and may not make final decisions regarding financial aid eligibility, packaging, awarding, and disbursement.
- e) Referrals are permitted, and the referrer may be paid a fee so long as the referrer provides full disclosure and does not misrepresent the purposes of soliciting a prospective referral and such payments do not violate state or federal laws.

ACCSC Standards

 A school shall not permit personnel whose primary responsibilities include recruiting and admissions activities to become involved in admission testing or admission decisions, including signing and accepting the enrollment agreement.

- **ACICS Standards**
- f) All recruiters must be supervised by the institution's administration to ensure that their activities are in compliance with all applicable standards.

Note: A few additional requirements have been omitted. Italics indicate language newly adopted by ACICS.

Sources: Accrediting Commission of Career Schools and Colleges, "Standards of Accreditation" (2015), available at http://www.accsc.org/UploadedDocuments/July%202015/ACCSC%20 Standards%200%200%20070115.pdf; Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, "Accreditation Criteria: Policies, Procedures, and Standards" (2016), available at http://acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?Linkldentifier=id&ItemID=5071&IibID=5076; Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, "Memorandum to the Field," May 20, 2016, available at http://acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?Linkldentifier=id&ItemID=6647&IibID=6632.

Insufficient changes

Sensing the public pressure against it, ACICS has enacted a number of quasi-emergency measures over the past several months in response to concerns about the agency's performance. First, the agency's executive director, Albert Gray, left his post in late April, coupled with a strong statement from the chair of ACICS' board of directors that the organization takes seriously the concerns raised about it.⁹⁵ Shortly thereafter, ACICS announced a series of new changes that purportedly address some of the identified issues head-on.⁹⁶ Finalized in late May, these consist of four main changes: a data integrity standard, documenting recruitment activities, performance data publication, and new ethics requirements for commissioners.⁹⁷

Changing ACICS' president

Bringing in a new executive director for ACICS seems like a bold move. It presents a chance for new priorities. Whether a new executive will bring much-needed changes is unclear. The new acting official, after all, is a long-time ACICS employee—An-thony Bieda.⁹⁸ The larger problem, however, is that the organization's head only plays a small role in terms of the issues with the agency. Decisions about standards are set by ACICS' board of directors—not its executive.⁹⁹ Similarly, the board of directors has final say in decisions about whether to accredit or sanction a college.¹⁰⁰ Simply removing one person without addressing bigger questions about board priorities will not mean much.

Data integrity

The data integrity standard is designed to create a hook for holding colleges accountable if they misrepresent results. It states:

All data reported to ACICS for any purpose is expected to reflect an accurate and verifiable portrayal of institutional performance and is subject to review for integrity, accuracy, and completeness.¹⁰¹

This wording sounds tough, but it is still no replacement for actual verification. For instance, the standard just states that data could be checked—not that they must be. As we have seen with the agency's approach to sanctioning colleges, just because it can do something does not mean that it will.

Documenting recruitment activities

In response to concerns about ethics and consistency in recruitment, ACICS is proposing to require colleges to document a process for monitoring that people involved in admissions and recruitment report current and accurate information. In many ways, this change typifies a core problem with accreditation. Instead of saying it will monitor and verify the accuracy of information provided by schools to students, ACICS is simply creating a paper trail to help schools protect themselves by claiming they had a process in place to avoid this problem. There is no contemplation in the standards of what ACICS will do if this documented process is not followed or if it fails to properly result in the accurate reporting of information.

Performance data publication

ACICS also proposes to add a new standard requiring colleges to disclose student performance information to prospective enrollees, particularly in areas such as retention, job placement, and licensure rates. Pushing for more disclosure of these data is valuable, but it will only matter if the verification efforts are meaningful.

Ethics requirements for commissioners

In February 2016, ProPublica raised concerns about the individuals ACICS had chosen to serve as its commissioners.¹⁰² The news outlet's evaluation found that 1 out of every 3 commissioners since 2010 were members of institutions that had been under investigation by state or federal entities or faced consumer protections lawsuits. In particular, this included Beth Wilson, a former Corinthian Colleges executive who, according to the California attorney general, allegedly ordered the falsification of job placement rates. Wilson declined to comment on ProPublica's story .

Though ACICS claimed that there were no conflicts of interest surrounding these commissioners from troubled colleges, the new ethics policy appears to be in direct response to this practice. It now requires the resignation of commissioners whose institutions are under "serious and sustained scrutiny" from failing to follow ACICS requirements. ACICS also created a three-member Board of Ethics to review and handle perceived conflicts of interest. Of all the changes, this move is likely the most meaningful, although it may still not change anything if the commissioners do not simultaneously adopt a more proactive stance toward monitoring and action.

Conclusion

It is not possible for the public to determine the exact source of ACICS' troubles. The agency refuses to disclose any of its substantive documents related to the colleges it approved that have faced legal action and investigations—nor will it even comment on the specific problems or findings it may have turned up and whether it took any action. Moreover, even when the agency did promise to provide documents related to Corinthian Colleges if a letter from a school representative authorized it to do so, it still refused—even after receiving approval from the necessary individual tasked by the bankruptcy court with overseeing the remnants of the company.¹⁰³

This means it is not possible to know whether the problems with the agency come down to issues with standards, such as having lower performance thresholds than all but one major accreditation agency or demonstrably weaker standards for what is considered acceptable admissions and recruitment. Alternatively, the problems might be due to an inability to consistently enforce the standards, such as an apparent lack of actions against the institutions that have faced scrutiny from state and federal actors.

Regardless of the underlying cause, the outcome itself is clear. More so than any other accreditation agency, ACICS-approved institutions are frequent targets of investigations, lawsuits, and settlements by state and federal government actors. Many of these institutions have had to pay back millions of dollars to students and taxpayers while still taking in billions from the federal government. In exchange, ACICS-accredited institutions produce student outcomes that are, in total, worse than any major accreditor, particularly with respect to student debt.

The laundry list of problems with ACICS suggest that it is fundamentally incapable of being a reliable authority on the quality of education or training. This is a key federal requirement that accreditors must meet in order to maintain recognition from the U.S. Department of Education to allow colleges to access the federal financial aid programs. It is for these reasons that NACIQI and the Department of Education should withdraw recognition of ACICS and no longer allow this accreditor's questionable decision-making to permit colleges and universities to receive billions of dollars in taxpayer funds.

......

About the author

Ben Miller is the Senior Director for Postsecondary Education at the Center for American Progress.

Appendix

Sources for Table 1

Honor roll

Sources: Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, "ACICS Honor Roll Schools are 'Models of Education Excellence'" (2009), available at https://web.archive.org/ web/20120916042503/http://www.acics.org/uploadedFiles/Hot_Topics/ACICS_Press_Release - Honor Roll Schools(2).pdf; Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, "2009 Annual Meeting and Leadership Conference" (2009), available at http://www. acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?LinkIdentifier=id&ItemID=4134&libID=4173; Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, "2010 Annual Meeting Honor Roll Institutions" (2010), available at http://www.acics.org/events/content.aspx?id=4127; Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, "2011 Annual Meeting Honor Roll Institutions" (2011), available at http://www.acics.org/events/content.aspx?id=4492; Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, "2012 ACICS Annual Report" (2012), available at http://www. acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?LinkIdentifier=id&ItemID=5489&libID=5489; Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, "ACICS Annual Conference and Business Meeting: 2014 Program" (2014), available at http://www.acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?LinkIdentif ier=id&ItemID=6286&libID=6271; Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, "2015 Honor Roll Schools" (2015), available at http://www.acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?Lin kIdentifier=id&ItemID=6420&libID=6405; Everest College, "Everest College Recognized During Reaccreditation Process," YourHub, January 14, 2014, available at http://yourhub.denverpost. com/blog/2014/01/everest-college-recognized-during-reaccreditation-process/18748/.

ACICS sanctions

Source: Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools, "Council Actions," available at http://acics.org/councilactions.aspx (last accessed May 2016).

Alta Colleges Inc.

Source: Ashley Smith, "Fall of a For-Profit," Inside Higher Ed, December 8, 2015, available at https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2015/12/08/profit-westwood-college-wont-acceptnew-students.

American Commercial College

Sources: KCBD Staff, "American Commercial College president sentenced on federal charges," KCBD, October 2, 2014, available at http://www.kcbd.com/story/26689879/american-commercial-college-president-sentenced-on-federal-charges; U.S. Department of Justice, "United States Intervenes in Suit against American Commercial College Inc. Alleging False Claims Act Violations," Press release, February 28, 2012, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/united-states-intervenes-suit-against-american-commercial-college-inc-alleging-false-claims.

Anamarc College

Source: Vic Kolenc, "Anamarc embezzlement lawsuit settled," *El Paso Times*, October 23, 2015, available at http://www.elpasotimes.com/story/news/2015/10/23/anamarc-embezzlement-lawsuitbankruptcy-college/74485836/.

Career Education Corporation

Sources: Office of Attorney General Eric T. Schneiderman, "A.G. Schneiderman Announces Groundbreaking \$10.25 Million Dollar Settlement with For-Profit Education Company that Inflated Job Placement rates to Attract Students," Press Release, August 19, 2013, available at http://www.ag.ny.gov/press-release/ag-schneiderman-announces-groundbreaking-1025-million-dollar-settlement-profit; U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Form 10-K: Career Education Corporation" (2015), available at https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/ data/1046568/000156459016013719/ceco-10k_20151231.htm; U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Form 8-K: Career Education Corporation" (2015), available at https://www.sec. gov/Archives/edgar/data/1046568/000119312513083541/d455233d10k.htm; U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Form 10-K: Career Education Corporation" (2012), available at https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1046568/000119312515300381/d95468d8k.htm.

Computer Systems Institute

Source: Letter from Susan D. Crim to Julia Lowder, January 29, 2016, available at https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/sites/default/files/csi-denial-letter.pdf.

Corinthian Colleges Inc.

Sources: U.S. Department of Education, "U.S. Department of Education Heightens Oversight of Corinthian Colleges," Press Release, June 19, 2014, available at http://www.ed.gov/news/pressreleases/us-department-education-heightens-oversight-corinthian-colleges; Everest College, "Everest College recognized During the Reaccreditation Process," YourHub, January 14, 2014, available at http://yourhub.denverpost.com/blog/2014/01/everest-college-recognized-duringreaccreditation-process/18748/.

Daymar College

Source: Kentucky.gov, "Attorney General Conway Announces \$12.4 Million Settlement with Daymar College," Press release, September 10, 2015, available at http://kentucky.gov/Pages/Activity-Stream.aspx?viewMode=ViewDetailInNewPage&eventID=%7BD5A63D9E-4E85-428B-B322-FF8606F0927B%7D&activityType=PressRelease.

Education Affiliates Inc.

Source: U.S. Department of Justice, "For-Profit Education Company to Pay \$13 Million to Resolve Several Cases Alleging Submission of False Claims for Federal Student Aid," Press release, June 24, 2015, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/profit-education-company-pay-13-million-resolve-several-cases-alleging-submission-false.

Education Management Corporation

Sources: Office of the Illinois Attorney General, "Madigan Announces Settlement with For-Profit Education Management Corporation," Press Release, November 16, 2015, available at http:// www.illinoisattorneygeneral.gov/pressroom/2015_11/20151116.html; U.S. Department of Justice, "For-Profit College Company to Pay \$95.5 Million to Settle Claims of Illegal Recruiting, Consumer Fraud and Other Violations," Press release, November 16, 2015, available at https:// www.justice.gov/opa/pr/profit-college-company-pay-955-million-settle-claims-illegal-recruitingconsumer-fraud-and.

FastTrain College

Sources: Michael Vasquez, "Florida For-Profit College Used Strippers as Recruiters, Feds Say," *Miami Herald*, December 3, 2014, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/education/article4260601.html; Jay Weaver, "South Florida's FastTrain Founder Imprisoned for Eight Years," *Miami Herald*, May 2, 2016, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/article75132977.html.

Globe University and Minnesota School of Business

Source: Office of Minnesota Attorney General Lori Swanson, "Minnesota Attorney General Lori Swanson Files Lawsuit against Minnesota School of Business and Globe University," Press release, July 22, 2014, available at https://www.ag.state.mn.us/Office/PressRelease/20140722Schoolof Business.asp.

ITT Educational Services Inc.

Sources: U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "Form 10-Q: ITT Educational Services, Inc." (2015), available at https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/922475/000119312515221226/ d935543d10q.htm; *Consumer Financial Protection Bureau v. ITT Educational Services, Inc.*, Complaint for Injunctive Relief and Damages (2014), available at http://republicreport.wpengine. com/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/cfpb_complaint_ITT.pdf; Letter from Michael Frola to Kevin M. Modany, October 19, 2015, available at http://www.republicreport.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/ED-ltr-to-ITT-10-19-2015.pdf.

Kaplan Higher Education Corporation

Sources: Office of Attorney General Pam Bondi, "Attorney General Bondi's Office Reaches Agreement with Kaplan Higher Education, Kaplan Higher Education Campuses, and Kaplan University," Press release, June 17, 2014, available at http://www.myfloridalegal.com/newsrel.nsf/ne wsreleases/89E733424AECF53985257CFA00690F74; U.S. Department of Justice, "For-Profit College Kaplan to Refund Federal Financial Aid Under Settlement with United States," Press Release, January 5, 2015, available at https://www.justice.gov/usao-wdtx/pr/profit-college-kaplanrefund-federal-financial-aid-under-settlement-united-states.

Lincoln Technical Institute

Source: Office of Attorney General Maura Healey, "AG Healey Secures additional \$2.3 Million for Students Misled by For-Profit Schools," Press release, July 30, 2015, available at http://www.mass.gov/ago/news-and-updates/press-releases/2015/2015-07-30-for-profit-schools-settlements.html.

National College

Source: Office of the Kentucky Attorney General, "Attorney General Conway Files Suit against Third For-Profit School," Press release, September 27, 2011, available at http://migration.kentucky.gov/Newsroom/ag/nationalcollegesuit.htm.

Salter College

Source: Office of Attorney General Maura Healey, "Salter to Pay Students \$3.75 Million Over Alleged Inflated Job Placement Rates, Misleading Enrollment," Press release, December 12, 2014, available at http://www.mass.gov/ago/news-and-updates/press-releases/2014/2014-12-12-salter-college.html.

Spencerian College

Source: Office of the Kentucky Attorney General, "Attorney General Conway Files Suit Against Spencerian College," Press release, January 16, 2013, available at http://migration.kentucky.gov/ Newsroom/ag/spenceriansuit.htm.

Endnotes

- 1 U.S. Department of Justice, United States of America and the State of Florida vs. FastTrain II Corp. United States of America's and State of Florida's Complaint in Intervention (2014), p. 33, available at https://www.justice.gov/sites/ default/files/usao-sdfl/legacy/2014/12/03/141203-01. FasttrainIICorpCaseComplaint.pdf.
- 2 Michael Vasquez, "FastTrain Owner Convicted of Theft, Conspiracy," Miami Herald, November 24, 2015, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/ education/article46253760.html; U.S. Department of Justice, United States of America and the State of Florida vs. FastTrain II Corp. United States of America's and State of Florida's Complaint in Intervention.
- 3 U.S. Attorney's Office Southern District of Florida, "Fast-Train Owner and Admissions Representative Sentenced to Prison for Federal Student Aid Scheme," Press release, May 2, 2016, available at https://www.justice.gov/usaosdfl/pr/fasttrain-owner-and-admissions-representativesentenced-prison-federal-student-aid.
- 4 U.S. Department of Justice, United States of America and the State of Florida vs. FastTrain II Corp. United States of America's and State of Florida's Complaint in Intervention, p. 7; Michael Vasquez and Jay Weaver, "Florida College Chain FastTrain Scammed Taxpayers, Feds Say," Miami Herald, October 2, 2014, available at http://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/education/article2485300.html.
- 5 ACICS, "2011 Honor Roll Institutions," available at http:// www.acics.org/events/content.aspx?id=4492 (last accessed May 2016).
- 6 U.S. Department of Education "National Advisory Committee on Institutional Quality and Integrity Meeting," *Federal Register* 18 (53) (2016): 14846, available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2016-03-18/ pdf/2016-06169.pdf.
- 7 ACICS, "ACICS Leadership Change," available at http:// acics.org/news/content.aspx?id=6633 (last accessed May 2016); ACICS, "Memorandum to the Field," May 20, 2016, available at http://acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx? Linkldentifier=id<emID=6647&libID=6632.
- 8 U.S. Department of Education, Staff Report to the Senior Department Official on Recognition Compliance Issues (2011), p. 21, available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/ bdscomm/list/naciqi-dir/2011-spring/staff-analyses-6-2011.pdf.
- 9 Center for American Progress analysis of data from the 2014-15 academic year from U.S. Department of Education, "Tile IV Program Volume Report," available at https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/about/data-center/ student/title-iv (last accessed May 2016).
- U.S. Department of Education, "Performance Data by Accreditor," available at http://www2.ed.gov/admins/ finaid/accred/summaryoutcomesdata.xls (last accessed May 2016).
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 U.S. Department of Education, "National Recognition of Accreditors by the U.S. Secretary of Education," available at http://www2.ed.gov/admins/finaid/accred/accreditation_pg3.html#Recognition (last accessed May 2016).

- 13 Cornell University Law School, "Appealing the Senior Department Official's Decision to the Secretary," 34 CFR 602.37, available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/ cfr/text/34/602.37 (last accessed May 2016); Cornell University Law school, "Contesting the Secretary's Final Decision to Limit, Suspend, or Terminate An Agency's Recognition," 34 CFR 602.38, available at https://www. law.cornell.edu/cfr/text/34/602.38 (last accessed May 2016).
- 14 U.S. Department of Education, Staff Report to the Senior Department Official on Recognition Compliance Issues, p. 21; Letter from Brenda Dann-Messier to Albert Gray, July 23, 2013, available at http://opeweb.ed.gov/ NCFMEA/finalstaffreports.cfm.
- 15 Cornell University Law School, "Eligibility and Certification Procedures," 20 U.S. Code § 1099c, available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/20/1099c (last accessed May 2016).
- 16 ACICS, "Council Actions," available at http://acics.org/ councilactions.aspx (last accessed June 2016).
- 17 Ashley Smith, "Fall of a For-Profit," Inside Higher Ed, December 8, 2015, available at https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2015/12/08/profit-westwood-collegewont-accept-new-students.
- 18 U.S. Department of Justice, "Alta Colleges to Pay U.S. \$7 Million to Resolve False Claims Act Allegations," Press release, April 20, 2009, available at https://www.justice. gov/opa/pr/alta-colleges-pay-us-7-million-resolvefalse-claims-act-allegations.
- 19 Office of the Illinois Attorney General, "Madigan Sues National For-Profit College," Press release, January 18, 2012, available at http://illinoisattorneygeneral.gov/ pressroom/2012_01/20120118.html; Jordan Steffen, "Colorado Attorney General Reaches Settlement with Westwood," The Denver Post, March 14, 2012, available at http://www.denverpost.com/smart/ci_20172161/ colorado-attorney-general-reaches-settlement-westwood-2-5.
- 20 ACICS, "August 2011 Council Actions" (2011), available at http://acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?Linkldentifier= id&ItemID=4651&libID=4690; ACICS, "December 2011 Council Actions" (2011), available at http://acics.org/ WorkArea/linkit.aspx?Linkldentifier=id&ItemID=6265&Ii bID=6250.
- 21 Westwood College, "Home," available at http://www. westwood.edu/ (last accessed May 2016).
- 22 ACICS, "Annual Meeting and Leadership Conference 2009 Program" (2009), p. 8, available at http://acics.org/ WorkArea/linkit.aspx?Linkldentifier=id<emID=4134 &libID=4173; ACICS, "2014 ACICS Annual Conference and Business Meeting" (2014), p. 30, available at http:// www.acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?Linkldentifier=id& ItemID=6286&libID=6271.
- 23 U.S. Department of Education, "U.S. Department of Education Signs Plan to Protect Students by Avoiding Immediate Closure of Corinthian Colleges," Press release, June 23, 2014, available at http://www.ed.gov/ news/press-releases/us-department-education-signsplan-protect-students-avoiding-immediate-closurecorinthian-colleges.

- 24 U.S. Department of Education, "Department of Education and Attorney General Kamala Harris Announce Findings from Investigation of Wyotech and Everest Programs," Press release, November 17, 2015, available at http://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/department-education-and-attorney-general-kamala-harrisannounce-findings-investigation-wyotech-and-everestprograms.
- 25 Matt Hamilton, "Corinthian Colleges Must Pay nearly \$1.2 Billion for False Advertising and Lending Practices," Los Angeles Times, March 23, 2016, available at http:// www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-corinthiancolleges-judgment-false-advertising-20160323-story. html.
- 26 ACICS, "December 2013 Council Actions" (2013), available at http://acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?Linkldentif ier=id<emID=5925&libID=5912, p. 3.
- 27 ACICS, "2014 ACICS Annual Conference and Business Meeting" p. 30.
- 28 ACICS, "December 2014 Council Actions" (2014), p. 7, available at http://acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?Linkl dentifier=id<emID=6584&libID=6569.
- 29 U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions, "Reauthorizing the Higher Education Act: Evaluating Accreditation's Role in Ensuring Quality," June 17, 2015, minute 116, available at http://www. help.senate.gov/hearings/reauthorizing-the-higher-education-act-evaluating-accreditations-role-in-ensuringquality.
- 30 Ibid, minute 119.
- 31 E-mails from Anthony Bieda, vice president external affairs ACICS, to Ben Miller, senior director, postsecondary education, Center for American Progress, November 6, 2015 and March 31, 2016.
- 32 Letter from Mary Gust to Jack Massimino, August 22, 2014, available at https://www.republicreport.org/wpcontent/uploads/2014/08/EdCoColtr822.pdf.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 Letter from Mary Gust to Jack Massimino, August 22, 2014, p. 8, available at https://www.republicreport.org/ wp-content/uploads/2014/08/EdCoColtr822.pdf.
- 35 Corinthian Colleges, "Form 10-Q: Quarterly Report for the Period Ended March 31, 2014," May 12, 2014, available at http://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/ data/1066134/000110465914037670/a14-9787_110q. htm.
- 36 ACCSC, "Public Notice of Commission Action July 31, 2014," July 31, 2014, available at http://www.accsc.org/ UploadedDocuments/ACCSC%2007-31-2014%20STN. pdf.
- 37 ACCSC, "Public Notice of Commission Action September 15, 2014," September 15, 2014, available at http://www.accsc.org/UploadedDocuments/July%20 2014%20IRD%20Forms/august%202014/ACCSC%20 9-15-2014%20Public%20Notice.pdf.
- 38 ACCSC, "Public Notice of Commission Action October 10, 2014," October 10, 2014, available at http://www. accsc.org/UploadedDocuments/October%202014/ Public%20Notice%200f%20Withdrawal%20Action%20 101014.pdf.

- 39 Letter from Albert Gray to Ben Miller, October 16, 2015, available at http://www.acics.org/news/content. aspx?id=6544.
- 40 ACICS, "2013 Annual Report" (2013), p.11, available at https://issuu.com/acics/docs/annual_report_web.

41 Ibid.

- 42 Letter from Albert C. Gray to Kay Gilcher, September 2, 2011, available at http://www.acics.org/WorkArea/ linkit.aspx?Linkldentifier=id<emID=4651&libID=4690.
- 43 U.S. Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "For Profit Higher Education: The Failure to Safeguard the Federal Investment and Ensure Student Success" (2012), p. 130, available at http://www.help. senate.gov/imo/media/for_profit_report/PartI-PartIII-SelectedAppendixes.pdf.
- 44 ACICS, "Student Achievement Standards," available at http://www.acics.org/accreditation/content. aspx?id=5022 (last accessed May 2016).
- 45 U.S. Department of Education, "Current Practice of Recognized Accreditors Student Achievement Standards" (2016), available at http://www2.ed.gov/admins/finaid/ accred/studachievementstds-fulltext.doc.
- 46 ACICS, "Student Achievement Standards," available at http://www.acics.org/accreditation/content. aspx?id=5022 (last accessed June 2016).
- 47 Career Education Corporation, "Plans Into Action: 2014 Annual Report" (2014), p. 24, available at http://www. snl.com/IRWebLinkX/FinancialDocs.aspx?iid=4081441.
- 48 Office of Student Aid, Corinthian Accreditors and State Agencies (U.S. Department of Education, 2014), available at https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/sites/default/files/ corinthian-accreditors-state-agencies.pdf.
- 49 Ben Miller, "Up to the Job?: National Accreditation and College Outcomes" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www. americanprogress.org/issues/higher-education/report/2015/09/08/119248/up-to-the-job/.
- 50 Ibid.
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 Annie Waldman, "Who Keeps Billions of Taxpayer Dollars Flowing to For-Profit Colleges? These Guys," Pro-Publica, November 3, 2015, available at https://www. propublica.org/article/accreditors-billions-of-taxpayer dollars-flowing-to-for-profit-colleges.

53 Ibid.

- 54 Letter from Albert Gray to Ben Miller, October 16, 2015, available at http://www.acics.org/news/content. aspx?id=6544.
- 55 Waldman, "Who Keeps Billions of Taxpayer Dollars Flowing to For-Profit Colleges? These Guys."
- 56 See, for example, Jacob Gross and others, "What Matters in Student Loan Default: A Review of the Literature," *Journal of Student Financial Aid* 39 (1) (2009), available at https://www.cgsnet.org/ckfinder/userfiles/files/ What_Matters_in_Student_loan_Default.pdf.

- 57 U.S. Department of Education, "Accreditation: Universities and Higher Education," available at http://www. ed.gov/accreditation (last accessed May 2016).
- 58 CAP analysis of data from U.S. Department of Education, "Performance Data by Accreditor."
- 59 Ibid.
- 60 Ibid.
- 61 Ibid.
- 62 CAP analysis of data from U.S. Department of Education "Performance Data by Accreditor."
- 63 Ibid.
- 64 ACICS, "Institution Closings," available at http:// www.acics.org/commission%20actions/content. aspx?id=1476 (last accessed May 2016).
- 65 Review of information from U.S. Department of Education, "Performance Data by Accreditor," Data checked against ACICS, "Institution Closings," Also, includes list of schools from Zenith Education Group, "Teach Out Schools," available at http://www.zenith.org/schools/ teach-schools/ (last accessed May 2016); Pittsburgh Star Tribune, "Roundup: EDMC to close 3 more schools, cut 41 jobs," January 20, 2016, available at http://triblive. com/business/business/bis/9831308-74/percentwednesday-construction.
- 66 Le Cordon Bleu, "Acknowledgment of Career Education Corporation's announcement," Press release, December 17, 2015, available at http://www.cordonbleu.edu/ news/official-statement-december-2015/en.
- 67 Education Corporation of America, "Education Corporation of America Purchases Kaplan College Campuses," February 12, 2015, available at https://www.ecacolleges.com/news-detail.cfm?News_ID=3391.
- 68 ACICS, "Retention and Placement."
- 69 U.S. Department of Education, Staff Report to the Senior Department Official on Recognition Compliance Issues, p. 22.
- 70 ACICS, "Accreditation Criteria, Policies, Procedures, and Standards" (2016), available at http://acics.org/Work-Area/linkit.aspx?Linkldentifier=id<emID=5071&lib ID=5076.
- 71 U.S. Department of Education, Staff Report to the Senior Department Official on Recognition Compliance Issues.
- 72 This figure is based upon another table earlier in the document that indicate enrollment of 119 students in an associate of applied sciences in criminal justice and 492 in a bachelor's degree in criminal justice. See, ACICS, "Reeavluation Visit Report: Westwood College Anaheim," May 8–9, 2014, pp. 2, 36.
- 73 This image has been edited to move text on to one page. ACICS, "Reeavluation Visit Report: Westwood College Anaheim," p. 36, 37.
- 74 ACCSC, "ACCSC Accreditation Alert" (2013), p. 5, available at http://www.accsc.org/UploadedDocuments/ ACCSC%20Accreditation%20Alert%20Revised%20 070313.pdf.
- 75 Accrediting Commission for Career Schools and Colleges, "Team Summary Report: Le Cordon Bleu College of Culinary Arts San Francisco, California," July 6, 2015, p. 2.

- 76 Letter from Susan D. Crim to Julia Lowder, January 29, 2016, available at https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/sites/ default/files/csi-denial-letter.pdf.
- 77 ACICS, "Statement Regarding the Accreditation Status of Computer Systems Institute," available at http:// www.acics.org/news/content.aspx?id=6595 (last accessed May 2016).
- 78 Letter from Susan D. Crim to Julia Lowder, April 15, 2016, p.15, available at http://www.republicreport.org/ wp-content/uploads/2016/05/CSIDenialDetermination-FINAL41516_Redacted.pdf.
- 79 Ibid., p. 5.
- 80 Christian Dieckman, Sarah Frazier, and Tom Wickenden, "Prepare to Launch: A Preview of ACICS' New Placement Verification Program" (Washington: ACICS, 2012), available at http://acics.org/WorkArea/DownloadAsset. aspx?id=5800.
- 81 Perliter Walters-Gilliam, "Discourse on ACICS' Data Integrity Review and Placement Definition," Presentation at the ACICS Annual Conference, May 12, 2016, Fort Worth, Texas.

82 Ibid.

- 83 ACCSC, "Standards of Accreditation" (2015), p. 122, available at http://www.accsc.org/UploadedDocuments/July%6202015/ACCSC%20Standards%6200f%20 Accreditation%20and%20Bylaws%20-%20070115.pdf.
- 84 ACICS, "Accreditation Criteria, Policies, Procedures, and Standards," p. 52.
- 85 U.S. Department of Education, "Basic Eligibility Criteria," available at https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/eligibility/ basic-criteria (last accessed May 2016).

86 Ibid.

- 87 U.S. Attorney's Office Southern District of Florida, "Fast-Train Owner and Admissions Representative Sentenced to Prison for Federal Student Aid Scheme"; U.S. Department of Justice, "For-Profit Education Company to Pay \$13 Million to Resolve Several Cases Alleging Submission of False Claims for Federal Student Aid, Press release, June 24, 2015, available at https://www.justice. gov/opa/pr/profit-education-company-pay-13-millionresolve-several-cases-alleging-submission-false.
- 88 ACICS, "Accreditation Criteria, Policies, Procedures, and Standards," p. 41.
- 89 ACCSC, "Standards of Accreditation," p. 115.
- 90 ACCSC, "Standards of Accreditation," p. 97.
- 91 Ibid.
- 92 ACICS, "Accreditation Criteria, Policies, Procedures, and Standards," p. 53.
- 93 ACCSC, "Standards of Accreditation," p. 96.
- 94 ACICS, "Accreditation Criteria, Policies, Procedures, and Standards," p. 53.
- 95 ACICS, "ACICS Leadership Change," available at http:// acics.org/news/content.aspx?id=6633 (last accessed May 2016).
- 96 ACICS, "Memorandum to the Field" April 19, 2016, available at http://acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?Linkldentif ier=id<emID=6634&libID=6619.

- 97 ACICS, "Memorandum to the Field," May 20, 2016, available at http://acics.org/WorkArea/linkit.aspx?Linkldentif ier=id<emID=6647&libID=6632.
- 98 ACICS, "ACICS Leadership Change."
- 99 ACICS, "Accreditation Criteria, Policies, Procedures, and Standards," p. 92.

100 Ibid.

- 101 Ibid., p. 4.
- 102 Annie Waldman, "Who's Regulating For-Profit Colleges? Execs From For-Profit Colleges," ProPublica, February 26, 2016, available at https://www.propublica.org/article/ whos-regulating-for-profit-schools-execs-from-forprofit-colleges.

¹⁰³ E-mails from Anthony Bieda to Ben Miller.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

